[ASSEMBLY - Tuesday, 18 June 2002] p11516b-11525a

Deputy Speaker; Mr John Kobelke; Mr Pendal; Mr Rob Johnson; Dr Elizabeth Constable; Mr Mike Board; Mr Max Trenorden

# APPROPRIATION (CONSOLIDATED FUND) BILL (NO. 1) 2002 APPROPRIATION (CONSOLIDATED FUND) BILL (NO. 2) 2002

Estimates Committees A and B Reports and Minutes - Presentation and Adoption

THE DEPUTY SPEAKER (Ms Guise): I present the reports and minutes of Estimates Committees A and B.

[See papers Nos 1571 and 1572.]

The DEPUTY SPEAKER: I move -

That the report of Estimates Committee A be adopted.

Estimates Committee A ran relatively smoothly and I will refer to some of the feedback received from the committee. I am advised that at noon today, only two questions requiring supplementary information were outstanding. I hope that most members have received answers to their questions. There were a few instances in which the role of the Chair was misunderstood. Those few problems will be addressed by the Speaker. For the purpose of *Hansard* I will refer to some of the questions asked in the different divisions. I advise members that I will include additional questions that were allowed to be asked.

The first session was held on Tuesday, 28 May, and covered divisions 1 and 2, representing the Parliament. One hour was set aside and 30 questions were asked. Opposition members asked 20 questions and government members asked 10 in division 1. In division 2, 21 questions were asked; opposition members asked 11 and government members asked 10. Three questions required supplementary information. Subsequent divisions were covered the Deputy Premier and Treasurer, and six hours were set aside. In division 3, Premier and Cabinet, 33 questions were asked; the Opposition asked 22 and the Government asked 11. In division 9, Treasury and Finance, 74 questions were asked; opposition members asked 53 and government members asked 21. Division 10 was the Office of the Auditor General. Ten questions were asked, with an equal number between the Government and the Opposition. Division 11 was the Office of Energy. Opposition members asked 18 questions and government members asked four questions. Division 12 covered the Perth International Centre for Application of Solar Energy. Fifteen questions were asked, mostly by opposition members. Division 71 was Racing, Gaming and Liquor. Opposition members asked 14 questions and government members asked six. Division 72 covered the Goldfields-Esperance Development Commission. Members of the Opposition asked five questions. The six-hour session was broken evenly in two with a break for lunch, and progressed smoothly.

On Wednesday, 29 May, the session from 9.00 am to 3.00 pm was set aside for education, sport and recreation and indigenous affairs. A tea break of 15 minutes duration was taken in the morning. Members upheld an agreement to ensure that the education divisions were completed by lunchtime. They were completed by 1.00 pm. Seventy-three questions were asked on education. Opposition members asked 58 and government members asked 15. Division 60 covered the Country High School Hostels Authority, but only four questions were asked, three of which were by opposition members. Divisions 61 and 62 covered the Curriculum Council and Education Services and 15 questions were raised, 14 of which were asked by opposition members. After lunch, division 63, covering the Recreation Camps and Reserves Board, involved nine questions, six of which were asked by opposition members and three by government members. Division 64 was Sport and Recreation and 28 questions were raised, 24 of which were asked by opposition members and four by government members. Division 65 was the Western Australian Sports Centre Trust. Opposition members asked five questions and a government member asked one. Division 66 was Indigenous Affairs, and 23 questions were raised, 21 of which were asked by opposition members and two by government members. Division 52 was held between 4.00 pm and 5.00 pm and 23 questions were raised, 14 of which were asked by opposition members. Four hours were set aside for police and emergency services. In division 47, 102 questions were asked, 75 of which were asked by opposition members and government members asked 27. A number of questions required supplementary information. During division 48, which covered fire and emergency services, only six questions were asked, five of which were from opposition members. The time allotted for the division was insufficient as only eight to 10 minutes were available for it. It was a time management issue that was agreed by the members of the committee.

One minister was required to field questions for Estimates Committee A on Thursday, 30 May, from nine o'clock in the morning until 10 o'clock at night, with only a break for lunch. Next year, that should be taken into account. A lesser soul than the Minister for Planning and Infrastructure would not have lasted the distance. I take my hat off to the minister. She stuck it out for the whole day. It is too much for one person. Commonsense must prevail.

Mr Day: These things happen by agreement.

The DEPUTY SPEAKER: I will get to that. We need to do something about it next year. Division 50, Land Administration, contained 40 questions, 25 of which were from opposition members and 15 from government

[ASSEMBLY - Tuesday, 18 June 2002] p11516b-11525a

Deputy Speaker; Mr John Kobelke; Mr Pendal; Mr Rob Johnson; Dr Elizabeth Constable; Mr Mike Board; Mr Max Trenorden

members. Sitting was then suspended for 16 minutes, as agreed, for a morning tea break. The committee then moved on to division 51, Main Roads. A total of 35 questions were asked, and the Opposition asked 25 of those. After lunch, the committee proceeded to division 49, Planning and Infrastructure. A total of 78 questions were asked, 68 of which were asked by opposition members. Sitting was again suspended for an afternoon tea break commonsense must have prevailed - before the committee moved onto the Western Australian Planning Commission, for which only seven questions were asked, three by opposition members and four by government members. Time for those divisions expired at 5.00 pm. The minister then dealt with the divisions covering housing and works, local government, regional development and Kimberley, Pilbara and Gascoyne. For divisions 21 to 25, 97 questions were asked, 96 by the Opposition and only one by a government member. The committee adjourned early - at 9.15 pm.

Mr Board: That is how it ought to be - the Opposition asking all the questions.

The DEPUTY SPEAKER: There might be some comment on that from this side! However, everybody seemed reasonably happy. Friday's hearings ran from 9.00 am to 1.00 pm and covered the portfolios relating to the Premier, public sector management, federal affairs, science, and citizenship and multicultural affairs. For division 3, Premier and Cabinet, 103 questions were asked, 82 of which were allocated to members from the opposite side. Once again, the committee was suspended for a 15-minute tea break before proceeding to division 4, Royal Commission Into Whether There Has Been Any Corrupt or Criminal Conduct by Western Australian Police Officers. A total of nine questions were asked, seven of which were allocated to opposition members. For division 5, Anti-Corruption Commission, a total of 11 questions were asked. One question was asked by the Opposition and 10 were asked by government members. For division 6, Governor's Establishment, a total of five questions were asked, two by opposition members and three by government members. For division 7, Office of the Public Sector Standards Commissioner, a total of 10 questions were asked, seven by opposition members and three by government members. The hearing finished with division 8, Salaries and Allowances Tribunal. A total of eight questions were asked, six by opposition members and two by government members. That committee adjourned at 12.45 pm, with 15 minutes to spare.

I have made a point of putting that on record because I think it will make an interesting analysis for years to come. I have deliberately mentioned the tea breaks. I urge the Leader of the House and the opposition team to take on board that, as well as members liking a cup of tea - we made arrangements for that - some physical necessities need to be taken care of. People need pit stops, if I can put it that way. It is not good to sit in the Chair and watch ministers turn all colours of the rainbow as they signal frantically that they would like a break.

Mr Johnson: I think they are called comfort breaks.

The DEPUTY SPEAKER: That is nicely put. There was some contention about tea breaks. In one case agreement was reached, only for members to later realise that they had given up what they considered precious minutes. Time allocation in the estimates committees is a matter for members, not the Chair. We can only try to encourage members to fit in with the time slots.

I raise two points: first, it is unrealistic to have one minister deal with divisions all day; and, second, given the number of tea breaks that were taken, unless sessions are evenly divided into two sections by a lunch or dinner break - there was one - it would be better to allocate the time beforehand so that everyone knows where they stand. The advisers were able to go to the Strangers Bar, but they were not likely to leave the Chamber while a session was still on. They would not leave their minister without assistance. I bring those matters to the attention of the House and urge it to consider them for next year.

I finish by thanking members and the Acting Speakers who assisted throughout the week for their cooperation. It was a long week. I think I was a bit grumpy by the end, but I am sure I am excused. I particularly thank the parliamentary staff, who did a sterling job and assisted us so well through the week.

MR KOBELKE (Nollamara - Leader of the House) [4.44 pm]: I thank all members for their contributions, both in committee A and committee B - although it is not appropriate to speak about that committee now. I particularly thank the member for Girrawheen, who did the job of organising our members to cover the committees and making sure they ran smoothly on our side. I thank the Acting Speakers and the Deputy Speaker for the role they played, and the Clerks etc who assisted. The committees went particularly smoothly, and for that I thank all those who had some responsibility in their management, and all members who participated and contributed to the work of the two estimates committees.

Question put and passed.

THE DEPUTY SPEAKER (Ms Guise): I move -

That the report of Estimates Committee B be adopted.

[ASSEMBLY - Tuesday, 18 June 2002] p11516b-11525a

Deputy Speaker; Mr John Kobelke; Mr Pendal; Mr Rob Johnson; Dr Elizabeth Constable; Mr Mike Board; Mr Max Trenorden

I report on the committee B hearings that were held during the week, and will close with some comments. On Tuesday we started with the divisions relating to the environment, and they ran from 9.00 am until 11.00 am. Once again, for the purpose of Hansard, I will go through the volume of questions, because I know some members will be interested. For division 38, Conservation and Land Management, a total of 35 questions were asked, with the Opposition asking 25 of those and government members asking 10. There was, once again, that famous tea break. For division 39, Botanic Gardens and Parks Authority, a total of 16 questions were asked, 11 of which were from opposition members. For division 40, Environmental Protection, a total of 10 questions were asked, eight by opposition members. Government members asked two. For division 41, Office of Water Regulation, three questions were asked, all by members of the Opposition. For division 42, Swan River Trust, seven questions were asked. Opposition members asked three and government members asked four. For division 43, Water and Rivers Commission, only one question was asked by the Opposition before time expired. This led to a question about time allocation and some debate about members having agreed to morning tea. The committee then moved on to division 45, Heritage Council of Western Australia. A total of 22 questions were asked, 12 by opposition members and 10 by government members. For division 46, National Trust of Australia (WA), there was a total of nine questions, with four being asked by opposition members and five by government members. Five hours were set aside from 2.00 pm to 7.00 pm, with a dinner break, for state development. For division 54, Industry and Technology, 87 questions were asked. Opposition members asked 80 questions and government members asked only seven. The sitting was suspended twice during the afternoon, once at 3.38 pm for 12 minutes and again at 5.00 pm for five minutes. For division 55, Mineral and Petroleum Resources, a total of 28 questions were asked, 24 by opposition members and four by government members. For division 56, Minerals and Energy Research Institute of Western Australia, seven questions were asked, all by members of the Opposition. From 8.00 pm to 9.00 pm, the committee dealt with division 57, Western Australian Tourism Commission. A total of 19 questions were asked, 14 by opposition members and five by government members. For division 58, Small Business Development Corporation, 18 questions were asked, eight by opposition members and 10 by government members, before time expired.

On Wednesday the committee dealt with the divisions covering the Attorney General, justice and legal affairs, electoral affairs, Peel and south west. Six hours were set aside for these divisions. For division 30, Commissioner for Equal Opportunity, a total of six questions were asked, four by the Opposition and two by government members. For division 31, Law Reform Commission, only three questions were asked, all by government members. For division 32, Office of the Director of Public Prosecutions, a total of 50 questions were asked, 38 by opposition members and 12 by government members. Once again, sitting was suspended for a 14-minute morning tea break. In division 34, Office of the Inspector of Custodial Services, 23 questions were asked, 15 by the Opposition and eight by the Government. In division 29, Justice, 84 questions were asked, 72 by the Opposition and 12 by the Government. In division 35, Western Australian Electoral Commission, 20 questions were asked, 12 by the Opposition and eight by the Government. In division 36, Peel Development Commission, 15 questions were asked, eight by the Opposition and seven by the Government.

In Estimates Committee B, for two hours from 4.00 pm to 6.00 pm, division 68, Disability Services Commission, was dealt with and 73 questions were asked, 59 by the Opposition and 14 by the Government. From 7.00 pm to 10.00 pm we moved to the portfolios of community development, women's interests, seniors and youth and culture and the arts. In division 67, Community Development, 51 questions were asked, 39 by the Opposition and 12 by the Government. In division 69, Culture and the Arts, 14 questions were asked, nine by the Opposition and five by the Government. On Thursday, five hours were allocated to division 26, Consumer and Employment Protection, in which 90 questions were asked, 79 by the Opposition and 11 by the Government. The time for that division and division 27 expired, and I am unsure how they were ultimately dealt with because I could not find them in *Hansard*. In division 27, Registrar, Western Australian Industrial Relations Commission, 59 questions were asked, 58 by the Opposition and one by the Government. As I said, time expired for these two latter divisions.

In division 28, Training, 76 questions were asked from 3.00 pm, 69 by the Opposition and seven by the Government. That division finished early at 5.09 pm.

Committee B dealt with agriculture, forestry and fisheries, the mid west, wheatbelt and the great southern portfolios from 7.00 pm to 10.00 pm. In division 16, Fisheries, 16 questions were asked, nine by the Opposition and seven by the Government. In division 13, Agriculture, 31 questions were asked, 23 by the Opposition and eight by the Government. In division 17, Mid West Development Commission, five questions were asked, four by the Opposition and one by the Government. In division 18, Wheatbelt Development Commission, four questions were asked, three by the Opposition and one by the Government. The committee adjourned at 10.00 pm. I note that no questions were asked on the great southern region. I am not sure whether time expired.

Mr Sweetman: Time expired.

[ASSEMBLY - Tuesday, 18 June 2002] p11516b-11525a

Deputy Speaker; Mr John Kobelke; Mr Pendal; Mr Rob Johnson; Dr Elizabeth Constable; Mr Mike Board; Mr Max Trenorden

The DEPUTY SPEAKER: Time expired. I note that no questions were asked on that day on the great southern region.

Mr Hyde interjected.

The DEPUTY SPEAKER: No, that was another committee in the other place.

Finally, we finished on Friday with division 72, Health, for which six hours were allocated and 72 questions were asked, 53 by the Opposition and 19 by the Government. The sitting was suspended at 11.20 am for a nineminute break and later adjourned at 2.00 pm.

Comments have been made about the length of time it took members to get the call to ask a question. I have made some comparisons between the health portfolio and other portfolios. Bearing in mind that six hours were allocated for health and 72 questions were asked, six hours were also allocated to the Attorney General's portfolios, in which 201 questions were asked. In division 29, Justice, 84 questions were asked. The Deputy Premier's portfolios were also allocated six hours in which 179 questions were asked, 74 in division 9, Treasury and Finance. The Minister for Consumer and Employment Protection, over five hours, fielded 149 questions, 90 of which were on division 26

I mentioned those comparisons because a concern was raised about the allocation of questions. However, members will see from a reading of *Hansard* that some questions were quite lengthy and many complex issues were raised requiring detailed answers. Members, rather than asking questions, often made statements. That raises the role of the Chair, and I suggest that members be more mindful of that matter next year. We must ensure that members ask questions and others answer them in a more succinct way so that we can move on. I have made those points to address some of the queries and the feedback that the committees received.

I thank members once again for their cooperation. I particularly thank the President of the Legislative Council for the use of the other place. It was much more agreeable than the Assembly committee room for dealing with bigger portfolios. I again thank the Acting Speakers, who did a marvellous job throughout the week, and the parliamentary staff for their support.

MR PENDAL (South Perth) [4.55 pm]: I make some brief comments about an item considered in Estimates Committee B, particularly to raise concerns about the corporate arm of the Department of Agriculture known as AgWest. The matters I raise are centred around part 4 on page 223 of the *Budget Statements*. Members will recall that the department has an allocation in the budget this year of \$128 million. The specific issue I raise is the only reference to intellectual property, which appears on page 234, and relates to lupin growers. On page 236 reference is made to research and development to enhance the productivity of agriculture. My remarks go to the heart of that matter.

This is not the first time that the Department of Agriculture's intellectual property rights have been raised in this Parliament, and it is now two or so years since it was last raised. My focus today will be very much concentrated on an extension of the matter raised in the Parliament three to four years ago. Several years ago, concerns were raised in the Parliament and in the wider media in Western Australia about what had happened in the issue of the loss of intellectual property rights to the Pink Lady apple. I advise members who are unaware of the issue that the Pink Lady apple has become an icon around the world today because of the work done and the research developed principally at Manjimup by research officers of the Western Australian Department of Agriculture. Many members will be aware that what should have been a great triumph for Western Australia in fact developed into a catastrophic loss to Western Australia, when at least four overseas countries beat us to the punch and registered the trademark and the intellectual copyright of our own apple.

Mr Omodei interjected.

Mr PENDAL: Indeed. If I recall correctly, those countries were Argentina, France, the United Kingdom and the United States of America. I also recall that, over time, the Western Australian Government has been able to resuscitate that rather drastic position in three of those countries. We were able to recover our position and we regained what at that time looked like a loss. The reality is that in the USA, which is the largest of all the markets, the Government failed to reverse that appalling record; that is, the Americans beat us to our own product. It would be almost impossible for anyone to compute the loss to the Western Australian Treasury of the royalties and revenue that might otherwise have flowed had people been doing their job.

If that were not bad enough, and if it were not sufficient to trigger the Auditor General's intervention in the question of the loss of intellectual property rights, what some people fear will happen should be enough to force a reassessment of the way we value research and the intellectual property that should flow from it. There are real fears that the Pink Lady fiasco will be repeated with the Ben 18/8 apple. There are real and substantial fears that, unless the Department of Agriculture gets on top of the situation, a greater loss will be sustained by Western Australian taxpayers when we might otherwise have enjoyed huge gains. It is important to understand that we

[ASSEMBLY - Tuesday, 18 June 2002] p11516b-11525a

Deputy Speaker; Mr John Kobelke; Mr Pendal; Mr Rob Johnson; Dr Elizabeth Constable; Mr Mike Board; Mr Max Trenorden

are not talking about the private sector; we are talking about taxpayers' funds being allocated to the Department of Agriculture so that research will reap substantial returns for Western Australian taxpayers.

In the face of the abject failure by the department with regard to the Pink Lady project, the research, marketing and intellectual property components of the Ben 18/8 project have been handballed to the Australian Apple and Pear Growers Association. I do not think one could find a more illustrative vote of no confidence on the part of the Department of Agriculture. It is almost intimidated at the prospect of success.

Mr Kobelke: When did that happen?

Mr PENDAL: It is happening as we speak. It has come to a head in the past 18 months; that is, since the transfer. I find it particularly offensive that what should be a benchmark of success will in all likelihood be a display of the Department of Agriculture's lack of confidence in the product it helped to develop with money allocated by this Parliament.

I have taken it upon myself to have the matter referred to the Auditor General to see whether he can instigate a fresh inquiry; that is, in addition to the inquiry he carried out in 1999. I note that the member for Riverton is in the Chamber. He is the Chairman of the Economics and Industry Standing Committee. On behalf of the people who have approached me, I have sent him a letter similar to that which I sent to the Auditor General, suggesting that his committee has a role in establishing whether we are on the verge of losing another huge opportunity. It may be an opportunity for the standing committee and the Auditor General, who is an officer of this Parliament, to collaborate to find the answer to that question.

The Auditor General took an interest in agricultural intellectual property some years ago. He gave the Parliament a perspective that should have stopped members in their tracks. We are talking about research in Western Australia costing in excess of \$100 million. The Auditor General's "Public Sector Performance Report 1999" refers to the management of assets, and intellectual property is a key component of those assets, particularly in this day and age of the global market. The report states -

Government agencies spend at least \$96 million per year on various types of research or development activities that may give rise to 'intellectual property' (IP). In addition to this amount, agencies engage in activities such as the creation of training and advertising materials, databases and computer programs which may also be the subject of IP protection.

I am not concerned at this stage about advertising material, databases and computer programs. The Auditor General quantified the potential risk to Western Australia as follows -

The financial returns available from the successful commercialisation of IP could be lost if agencies fail to:

- consider whether any of their projects or activities will result in the creation of some form of IP;
  and
- take adequate steps to protect and preserve the value of IP assets.

He then goes on to say -

In addition to loss of financial returns, Western Australian industry may lose important business opportunities if agencies do not effectively commercialise their IP.

The Auditor General later effectively answers his own question. In respect of the Pink Lady apple issue he said - Mr Kobelke: Which report was it?

Mr PENDAL: It was a 1999 report; it is very recent. The then opposition spokesperson on agriculture took a very keen interest in this topic. The Auditor General said -

- ... the move away from AGWEST's traditional focus as a provider of a range of cost-free services towards some emphasis on IP exploitation means that AGWEST needs to -
- conduct formal assessments or evaluations ('business planning') of the commercial costs and benefits of exploiting its IP assets;
- develop commercial expertise to exploit its IP and to access appropriate legal advice;
- conduct regular reviews of its IP portfolio and reassess protection and commercialisation strategies in response to changing needs and industry conditions; and
- maintain adequate records of revenue and expenditure associated with commercialisation.

I have asked the Auditor General what has happened to the four benchmarks set three years ago.

[ASSEMBLY - Tuesday, 18 June 2002] p11516b-11525a

Deputy Speaker; Mr John Kobelke; Mr Pendal; Mr Rob Johnson; Dr Elizabeth Constable; Mr Mike Board; Mr Max Trenorden

The same report traces the terrible story of how the Pink Lady project was transformed from a potential windfall for Western Australia into a fiasco. The Auditor General states -

 Due to limited experience with plant breeders' rights legislation and uncertainty about industry acceptance, AGWEST did not apply for plant breeders' rights in Australia to the Cripps Pink variety.

That is associated with the trademark Pink Lady.

He went on to say -

• In Argentina, France, UK and the USA, other organisations successfully filed applications for the Pink Lady® trademark before AGWEST. In all but the USA ownership of these trademarks has been recovered by negotiation with the relevant parties.

He is saying that after we made a mess of it, we had to fight very hard to recover in those three countries. He continues -

• In 1998, AGWEST successfully defended its . . . rights in legal action against an infringement of its Cripps Pink variety rights in the USA.

This is the final part of the matter that I wanted to raise before the budget was finally given approval. It begs the question of whether anything has changed. If it has not changed as a result of the Auditor General's report, there is a responsibility on the part of the Government to say in this House why it has not changed. There is a responsibility in a collaborative sense with the Auditor General for the standing committee of this House to make an examination of the kind that I am talking about.

As someone pointed out to me, when we lost the rights to the Pink Lady apple, we did not lose just the apple. Hundreds of millions of trees are being planted in other countries and little or no benefit is being returned to Western Australia. I am told that more than just the fresh apples are involved. Associated flow-on and byproduct industries have been given up, including the industries for apple pies, which would go down particularly well in the United States, apple juices, apple milks and other products. If they are accumulated, they can run potentially to hundreds of millions of dollars in annual sales, and many millions of dollars to the Western Australian Treasury by way of proper royalties.

I am told that the department regards the Ben 18/8 apple as having no established market and as not having performed to international standards. This is the same department that dropped the ball on the Pink Lady. I do not know whether the evidence I am being given is substantial. I believe it to be, and that is why I am raising it in this place. I think that the Auditor General and the Economics and Industry Standing Committee should be in a position to call this person as a witness to determine whether the Department of Agriculture has learned any lessons. It is the view of the people who have come to see me that the Ben 18/8 is the only apple with the potential to return a royalty to Western Australian taxpayers. That is a very sad situation. These people take the view that it has an extraordinary and exciting commercial potential, which seems to have been bypassed in this apparent science cringe in which the intellectual concepts are discovered in Western Australia and then are lost to other parts of Australia or the world because there is not sufficient scrutiny and diligence on the part of the Government to bring home the bacon.

In summary, it is a serious situation. The person who has come to see me is adamant. We do not need to be on the verge of losing our Pink Lady mark II in the form of the Ben 18/8 apple. It is not something that should appeal just to members of this Parliament who represent the agricultural region and who live in those areas. It should appeal as a serious issue to every member, metropolitan or country, who is offended by the notion of intellectual concepts and property moving out of Western Australia. Why? When I asked what was the motive of the department and why it would do this, the person made no greater claim than to say that it just failed to read it properly. It did not have the confidence in the products that it should have had. It did not have the confidence in its own research staff. There was almost a belief that if this variety had been discovered locally at Manjimup, it could not be all that good. There is also the track record that those varieties the department is backing have far less potential, and there is far less excitement among the scientists who have brought this to my notice. This matter was raised with me at about the time of the estimates committees, but there was no opportunity to pursue it at the time. First, I use this occasion to draw it to the attention of the House, and to ask that the chairman of that committee treat my request seriously when he receives it. Secondly, I hope that the Auditor General will do likewise. Western Australia has a good track record with an Auditor General who is very much on the ball in all respects. Finally, I hope that a minister in this House conveys to the Cabinet or to the Minister for Agriculture that a matter that he thought was of immense importance two or three years ago, when he was the shadow minister, is now in danger of falling by the wayside in the same way that happened when he was critical of his predecessor.

[ASSEMBLY - Tuesday, 18 June 2002] p11516b-11525a

Deputy Speaker; Mr John Kobelke; Mr Pendal; Mr Rob Johnson; Dr Elizabeth Constable; Mr Mike Board; Mr Max Trenorden

MR JOHNSON (Hillarys) [5.15 pm]: Estimates Committees A and B were very useful. I thank all members of the Liberal Party who took part in the committees. They made a useful contribution. I reiterate that the Opposition and the Procedure and Privileges Committee are of the view that non-government agencies should be incorporated in the estimates committees in future, but not all at once. More appropriately, perhaps the Opposition could name four and government members could name four, if they so wish. I know that the Leader of the House does not want the Opposition to have it all. However, it is the Opposition's job in this place to scrutinise all the expenditure of the Executive Government. That is not likely to be done as vigorously by government members as by opposition members.

In relation to the comments made by the Deputy Speaker when she presented the reports of Estimates Committees A and B, the Opposition is willing to have comfort breaks at certain times throughout the committee hearings. It is unreasonable to expect members to sit through either Estimates Committee A or B for extensive periods without a comfort and refreshment break of about 15 minutes. We do not oppose the idea of set comfort breaks in the estimates committees next year.

I use this opportunity to once again say to the Leader of the House that we expect to be able to scrutinise certain non-government agencies next year. The most important organisation that comes to mind at the moment is the Western Australian Government Railways Commission, which is responsible for the largest infrastructure project this State has seen for many years. That project will cost about \$1.4 billion. My view is that it will blow out to nearly \$2 billion. That is an enormous amount of Western Australian taxpayers money. It is essential for the Opposition to be able to scrutinise that sort of expenditure through the estimates committees. It is the only avenue through which we can ask detailed questions. Chief executive officers and their administrative staff are in attendance to answer the more detailed questions that ministers probably would not know, and I would not expect them to know those answers. It is essential that agencies such as the Western Australian Government Railways Commission, the Water Corporation, Homeswest and maybe one or two others be taken into consideration when the time comes for the next budget estimates.

I also place on record my thanks to you, Mr Acting Speaker (Mr Edwards), for doing an excellent job during the estimates committees. I also thank the Deputy Speaker, the member for Wanneroo; my colleague the member for Southern River, who is an excellent chairman of committees, as I have said many times; and my colleague the member for Carine, who did not do quite so much this year because her commitments did not permit her to do so. I think I have covered everyone to whom I would like to express my thanks. There were problems in some of the estimates committee sessions. I experienced a problem in one of the estimates committees, and that is unfortunate. Some of my colleagues have also expressed to me problems that they experienced in one or two of the estimates committee sessions; they were not estimates committees that were chaired by the members whom I have acknowledged so far. The difference between the estimates committees this year and last year is that there was more courteous behaviour on the part of committee members and those chairmen of committees whom I have mentioned, and that resulted in a better system of estimates committee management. At a future date I may use another avenue to explore the concerns that I have from time to time about the chairing of certain committees. Today is not the time to do that; but, unless I see some improvement, at some time in the future I will be forced to take certain action that I do not really want to take. Time is marching on, and I know one or two other members wish to say a few words on this motion.

**DR CONSTABLE** (Churchlands) [5.22 pm]: I found that the estimates committee process this year was much improved on last year. Last year seemed very disjointed and longwinded, and it was very difficult to get in more than one question every hour. This year flowed quite smoothly. Members who asked questions had the ability to develop a theme, and that went really well. One of the problems we always have, and it was a problem again this year, is that some of the answers that are given by ministers are far too long. Ministers sometimes like to waffle on certain subjects and make all sorts of grand ministerial statements instead of sticking with the exact questions that are asked. Perhaps we can forgive them for that some of the time, but not all of the time.

I found it a bit frustrating that the timetable provided a number of clashes for me. On the Wednesday I had to try to be in two places at once throughout the entire day in order to ask questions about the portfolio areas about which I wanted to ask questions. I ask the Leader of the House whether next year the draft timetable can be drawn up much earlier than it was this year so that we can look at those clashes and have a bit more time to sort them out. It is difficult to be in two places at once, although I am getting better at that now I have had some practice this year. One way of solving that problem may be to allow more hours in the timetable. I know ministers do not want to do that, but when we consider the importance of the budget we only scratch the surface in the estimates committees. Members have the opportunity to ask a lot of questions on notice afterwards, but the estimates committees and the face-to-face contact with ministers and senior members of government departments is a great way of questioning the budget. I would like more time allocated to that process if at all possible.

[ASSEMBLY - Tuesday, 18 June 2002] p11516b-11525a

Deputy Speaker; Mr John Kobelke; Mr Pendal; Mr Rob Johnson; Dr Elizabeth Constable; Mr Mike Board; Mr Max Trenorden

I found also that the use of the Council Chamber this year was a great improvement over a select committee room. It was much easier and more comfortable for everyone concerned to be in that venue than in a select committee room. I hope that can be arranged again next year, because it was exceptionally good.

In summary, I found the estimates committee process much better than last year. I had the opportunity to ask more questions; and I am sure everyone else felt that was the case. It went much more smoothly. There were problems with the timetable. I encourage the use of the Council Chamber. If we could encourage ministers to be more succinct in their answers, perhaps more questions could be asked.

MR BOARD (Murdoch) [5.25 pm] I want to make a few comments about the estimates committee process, in particular Estimates Committee B. I will deal particularly with the health portfolio, which was a six-hour session, and I will highlight a number of issues, I hope in a constructive way. I commend the Deputy Speaker for her report, which I found fairly accurate. I also commend the Government for trying to expedite the estimates committee process, and for using the Assembly and Council Chambers, which I found very beneficial, particularly for the health portfolio.

The Minister for Health had between 25 and 30 advisers, which we would expect in such a large portfolio, with many issues to be addressed. However, during that six-hour period, as the Deputy Speaker indicated, only 72 questions were asked. Although the Deputy Speaker indicated that 53 questions went to the Opposition and 19 to the Government, the reality is that many of the answers from the Government were extremely long. Therefore, the number of questions that were asked by each side does not indicate the amount of time that the Opposition and the Government had. I do not say this as a criticism, but on occasion, five or six different advisers commented on the same question, because each adviser wanted to add a comment; and sometimes five minutes was spent on one answer. At one stage I looked at my watch, and one answer from the Government had taken 15 minutes, because the minister had handballed the question to five or six advisers.

The appropriation Bill is probably the most important Bill to come before the Parliament, yet the committee process for the examination of that Bill is different from that for a normal Bill, in which we normally have an exchange between the minister and a member of Parliament, and members can follow a theme or develop an issue and can ask repetitive-type questions on the same subject. We cannot do that in the estimates committee, because by the time five or six other people have asked a question, things have moved on and there is no opportunity to explore and debate an issue of importance. I find that strange, considering the importance of the estimates committees and of putting the appropriation Bill through the Parliament. I am not criticising the Government, because it is following a process that has been in place for some time; and, if anything, it has improved that process. However, I found the process flawed when in government, and I say the same in opposition. It is very difficult, because of the number of advisers and the rotating nature of the questions, for opposition and other members to work through the budget in detail and explore an issue for any length of time; hence we end up having to put on notice questions that we could have asked in the Chamber, or we have to find other ways of gaining that information. That does not do the Parliament or the estimates committee process justice. It also means that people who want to read the debate in Hansard - because this is a public process as well - are denied the exploration of issues that need to be explored through the estimates committee process. As I said at the outset, I do not criticise the Government for that. This Government is continuing with the process that is in place, but if we want to use the committee process when dealing with the appropriation Bills to obtain information and explore issues that are of interest to members and the community, we should look at it. It is a question of whether we really want to use that process properly. If we do, and if that is what we as a Parliament intend to do, the Government should look at whether the process should be further refined. Questions and answers could have time limits, similar to those in debates in this place. The Opposition could be given a time frame within which to examine an issue, rather than have questions rotating around six different members so that we do not have the opportunity to explore issues to their conclusion. There are many ways in which this process could be better used to extract the required information. I thank the Government for the opportunity to participate in discussion on the committee process.

MR TRENORDEN (Avon - Leader of the National Party) [5.31 pm]: I will make some comments on the estimates process. I ask the Leader of the House to take into account some of my history: I spent 12 years as a member of the Public Accounts Committee and eight years as chairman, during which time we looked constantly at the budget. On 16 June 1998, the current Premier, as then Leader of the Opposition, asked a question of the then Premier, Richard Court. He said -

... budget papers are misleading and lacking in financial transparency ... the Budget does not give members of Parliament enough information about where money is being spent?

He then alluded to an attack on the budget presentation by government members, and concluded by asking -

... what action does he intend to take to improve next year's budget presentation?

[ASSEMBLY - Tuesday, 18 June 2002] p11516b-11525a

Deputy Speaker; Mr John Kobelke; Mr Pendal; Mr Rob Johnson; Dr Elizabeth Constable; Mr Mike Board; Mr Max Trenorden

I make that point, because for as long as I have been a member of this House that has been the argument about the budget papers. Interestingly, government members were also criticising the budget papers, the presentation of which is an important matter. The budget papers have a dual purpose: they are used by us, and they are also used by other Treasuries in Australia, private interests, academics and others. There is a conflict in that process. Since we have moved from a cash system to an accrual presentation of accounts, accountability has been lost. This has not been deliberate. I have nothing but admiration for Treasury officers who have worked diligently over the years to try to make the budget papers presentable to members of Parliament. That is a difficult process. Let us face it, members come from different backgrounds; some of us can read balance sheets, but others cannot. I would never criticise a member for not being able to read a balance sheet or for not getting involved in an indepth reading of the budget papers, because it is hardly scintillating material; however, it is a very important part of the process.

I will make a few comments about how we can make the budget papers more accountable and more informative. I have been looking at this matter for some years. The Premier and the Treasurer could start by looking at the education portfolio, which could be a great deal more accountable. The coalition's last education budget was made up of seven outputs: preprimary, primary, secondary, residential agricultural education, isolated and distant education, education for students who require non-innovative education and senior college education. This year's budget had two outputs: primary and secondary. Going from seven outputs to two outputs is a substantial reduction in accountability for the second biggest budget division. It makes it a lot more difficult for members who have an interest in education, and that probably includes all 57 members of this House. That is a reasonable criticism of the budget process. Education has a \$2 billion budget, but the budget papers contain no mention of residential agricultural education or isolated and distance education, expenditure on which amounts to more than \$20 million. There is no mention of expenditure on services for students who have special needs and disability problems, which amounts to \$65 million. It is important that members are able to dig into the budget papers and find out what they want to know. It is not acceptable to have only two outputs for a budget division with expenditure of \$2 billion.

Mr Acting Speaker (Mr Edwards) will be in agreement with me, because in every agency there is a lack of distinction between city and country appropriations. Those of us with an interest in rural Western Australia cannot delve into the budget papers and extract programs and activities that relate to the country. Many agencies are connected with that appropriation. The budget papers should contain a page with an appropriation based on regional development commissions. There must be a reason for doing these things, and it would be logical to ask agencies to list their expenditure in clusters or to list accumulations of expenditure within regional development commissions. That information would be useful not only for you, Mr Acting Speaker, and me, but also for the regional development commissions and the shires within those commissions. It is important that that information be provided. Some agencies will say that they do not have the capacity to do that. I would prefer that the agencies with the capacity to do so supply the information, and those that do not have that capacity could indicate that, and we could deal with them at a later date. The whole purpose of the estimates is to make the Government of the day accountable to the House, and it is a very important process. It has always been my view that the estimates are the worst part of the government process. We in this House have debated these issues on many occasions and I do not intend to debate them now. We should be acting to improve the estimates procedure as best we can.

During a number of estimates hearings, we were told that expenditure on programs such as the salinity strategy was apportioned across more than one agency. That argument was used to try to pass the buck between different ministers. When multi-agency delivery of programs occurs, there is no clear appreciation of what is happening on important issues such as salinity. We should be able to follow serious issues such as salinity through the budget papers, even though funding is apportioned across a number of agencies. Salinity is a good example of an issue that involves a number of agencies. One should not need to be Einstein to work those things out from the budget papers. Literally thousands of people outside this House have an interest in that issue. They should be able to pick up the budget papers and read about it for themselves, and not have to take my word for it or that of the Leader of the Opposition, a minister or some spokesman from this side. They should be able to find that information for themselves so that they can satisfy themselves about what happens to the money. I am critical that in the *Budget Statements* people are not able to follow the expenditure across agencies to arrive at a global figure on, for example, salinity measures.

The issue of major achievements has been around forever. Some of the major achievements in the budget papers this year, as in previous years, are appalling. They are motherhood statements that mean nothing at all. From memory, the Financial Administration and Audit Act was passed in 1985. Some 17 years after the passage of that Act, which established the guidelines for budget outcomes, it is time we got those things down pat. Either we present the information in such a way that people can easily follow the system of achievements and outcomes in a budget, or we do as the Canadians have done and delete those statements. The Canadians are yet to agree

[ASSEMBLY - Tuesday, 18 June 2002] p11516b-11525a

Deputy Speaker; Mr John Kobelke; Mr Pendal; Mr Rob Johnson; Dr Elizabeth Constable; Mr Mike Board; Mr Max Trenorden

that including motherhood statements is of any value at all. Those type of statements just waste the time of the Estimates Committee because members ask global questions about them and go on a fishing expedition when they should not have to. Major achievement statements should provide a description of the major achievements; they should not be motherhood statements. Some years ago the Auditor General tried to clamp down on these types of statements, and it is time for him to do it again. I do not want to pick on the Auditor General because I have great respect for him. Nevertheless, we cannot allow agencies to make statements about major achievements that are far too general. Output descriptions are also inadequate and require further questions during the Estimates Committee to work out what they are about.

The budget papers must be developed more sharply so that when members read the budget papers, they have a clearer idea of what they mean. It is important that Treasury take on board that message and not allow agencies to provide inadequate output descriptions; they must be clear and concise. If they are not clear and concise, we must question why they are there at all. Some tables - for example, the relationship to government strategic objectives - are little more than major achievement statements. Sections within the budget papers are too broad and are too much like motherhood statements to be of any real value to the budget papers; they must be tightened up.

Some tables, such as key effective indicators, are also too subjective to be useful. It all goes back to the FAAA. After 17 years of the operation of the FAAA, we must either operate the major achievement statements more effectively or get rid of them. The Leader of the House must do this because he has his hands on the levers. The Premier and the Treasurer must go back to Treasury and demand that the budget papers be improved. They must do that not because the Opposition thinks this is a conspiracy - I do not - but because we want better budget papers. They are becoming thicker each year. We cannot control that. However, if they are thicker, the content should be better. All of us must ensure that the content of future budgets is better than it has been.

The *Economic and Fiscal Outlook* remains the best publication of the budget documents. It is an important document. For members who do not spend a lot of time reading the budget papers, I suggest they put the *Economic and Fiscal Outlook* document in the drawer -

Ms McHale: By their bedside.

Mr TRENORDEN: I would not suggest that unless they are having trouble sleeping. However, members should keep it nearby because it contains good information. It can be used to demonstrate what I was talking about when I referred to agency papers. It is more concise than the agency papers, which makes it easier to find where money has come from and where it is going.

We congratulate Treasury for putting the budget on a CD-ROM. The previous Government started to implement that process, but that is neither here nor there. The use of CD-ROMs is a very good idea. It has been suggested that we could do without them. However, country members cannot do without them because many Internet users in the country have such a slow connection to the Internet that it is hard for them to download large amounts of information. Rural users must have the budget information available on CD-ROM. In future, the CD-ROM must list the page numbers of the *Budget Statements* so that one can be related to the other.

Question put and passed.